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 ACADEMIC SENATE 

MINUTES 

MEETING 11
April 10, 2014, 2:00-4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER: 2:08 p.m. 
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA: Approved
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

3.1 Academic Senate Minutes of March 20, 2014: Approved
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee
4.1.1 Announcements 

Chair O’Connor announced that the University Achievement Awards Ceremony will take place next Thursday, April 17, 3 pm -7pm at The Pointe. 

The University Award recipients are:

· Nicholas Perkins Hardeman Academic Leadership Award: Carl Fisher, Comparative World Literature & Classics, Human Development

· Outstanding Professor Award: Stephen Mezyk, Chemistry and Biochemistry

· Outstanding Staff Award: Kathleen Engberg, Nursing

· Distinguished Faculty Scholarly and Creative Achievement Awards: Henry Fradella, Criminology, Criminal Justice & Emergency Management; Kevin Sinchak, Biological Sciences

· Academic Affairs Award For Impact Accomplishment of the Year in Research, Scholarly and Creative Activity: Sarath Gunatilake, Health Science

· Academic Affairs Awards for Outstanding Faculty Mentor for Student Engagement in Research, Scholarly and Creative Activity: Angela Locks, Educational Leadership; Vasanthy Narayanaswami, Chemistry and Biochemistry

· Distinguished Faculty Teaching Award: Judy Brusslan, Biological Sciences

· Distinguished Faculty Advising Award: Nancy Meyer-Adams, Social Work

· Early Academic Career Excellence Award: Jennifer Ostergren, Communicative Disorders

· Alumni Community Service Award: Marianne Venieris, College of Business Administration ’90, ‘92

· Outstanding Undergraduate Research Student Award: Amberle McKee, Biological Sciences

· Outstanding Graduate Research Student Award: Roy Hernandez, Chemistry & Biochemistry
  

During the next Academic Senate meeting, Chair O’Connor will discuss the process for elections that will take place on May 9th for the Chair, Vice Chair, Secretary, and four at-large members of the Academic Senate Executive Committee. Candidates interested in the positions of Chair, Vice Chair, and Secretary will be required to submit a 150 word statement by Thursday, May 1. These statements will be posted on the Academic Senate webpage.
Statewide Academic Senate Elections are currently in progress. Ballots went out on Monday and are due this Friday, April 11, 2014.  
Senator Haberstroh announced that there was a student election last week for ASI Officers. About 4,100 students voted. The following students were elected: Joseph Phillips, ASI President and Nayiri Baghdassarian, ASI Vice President. A run-off vote will follow tonight for the treasurer position. All seven colleges have new student senators. 

For results see the following link:  http://www.asicsulb.org/pages/documents/stu_govt/Updated%20Election%20Results%202014%281%29.pdf
4.2 Nominating Committee: NONE
4.3 Councils

4.3.1 Status of Policies before the Senate Consent Calendar: 
Chair O’Connor announced the following:
4.3.1.1 Discontinuance: CHHS, Certificate in Wilderness Studies

(AS-929-14/CEPC/URC) SECOND READING
Senator Haberstroh requested to remove this item from the Consent Calendar. 
4.3.1.2 Discontinuance: CHHS, Recreation and Leisure Certificate: Administration of Campus Recreation and Student Services
(AS-930-14/CEPC/URC) SECOND READING
The discontinuance of this item was approved by the Academic Senate. 
4.3.1.3 Discontinuance: CHHS, Recreation and Leisure Certificate: Management of Nonprofit and Volunteer Services
(AS-931-14/CEPC/URC) SECOND READING
The discontinuance of this item was approved by the Academic Senate. 
4.3.1.4 Discontinuance: CHHS, Recreation and Leisure Certificate: Administration of Outdoor Recreation Resources
(AS-932-14/CEPC/URC) SECOND READING
The discontinuance of this item was approved by the Academic Senate. 
4.3.1.5 Discontinuance: CHHS, Recreation and Leisure Certificate: Administration of Travel and Tourism
(AS-933-14/CEPC/URC) SECOND READING
The discontinuance of this item was approved by the Academic Senate. 
5. REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES: None
6. SPECIAL ORDERS
6.1 Report: President Para (TIME CERTAIN: 2:10 p.m.) 

· The final four candidates for the position of Vice President of Student Services will be on campus later this month. 

· A new initiative, The DREAM US, privately funded by the Graham family (owners of the Washington Post), selected twelve universities from across the country as cohort partners; $25 million will be made available to fund Dream Act students in their pursuit for a university degree. Two of the twelve institutions are from California. Applications were due 3/31/14. There were a total of 927 applications among all campuses. The institution with most applicants was Miami Dade College (comprised of seven campuses and two centers and serves more than 

175,000 students). The institution with the second-most applicants was CSULB. Between Long Beach State and Long Beach City College, there were a total of 257 applications. The original intent was to support 200 students, but due to the large amount of applicants, they are working on raising another $25 million. 

· Every year in the spring, The Long Beach College Promise partnership reports data on its success to the larger Long Beach community. There have been some challenges in the past, but the numbers have been very good this year. The campuses take turns hosting the annual event and CSULB will host this year on April 14th. We will also be honoring the inaugural champion of the Long Beach College Promise, Alan Lowenthal. He will attend to accept the award and moderate a panel discussion.

· Last month, five of the top Mayoral candidates participated in a mayoral debate in Long Beach. Robert Garcia got 25% of the vote, Damon Dunn 22%. They will meet in two run-off debates, one of which our campus will host on May 14.

· At the end of last week, the CSU Chancellor’s Office made several emergency phone calls regarding $50 million of unallocated educational funds in the governor’s budget. This  money is to be shared among community colleges, CSU’s and UC’s for addressing state priorities related to higher education, particularly graduation rates, bottlenecks, career preparation, etc. The Legislature will decide the necessary criteria for allocating this money and will provide details how the process of awarding the funds will unfold. There is a possibility this money will go elsewhere. The purpose of the phone calls was to gather concrete spending ideas from the colleges and take them to lobbyists. The lobbyists will hopefully stop the Legislature from redirecting the funds.  

· The $95 million fund request in augmentation for the CSU is still in place. This additional money could pay for approximately 500 additional faculty positions, enrollment increases, etc. The projected state revenue ranges between $1-1.8 billion dollars. The higher the actual revenue, the higher our chance to attain the additional funds. 
· During the fall semester, students from our campus took a survey to gauge the climate on our campus for LGBTQ students. The initial scores were low: 2.5 out of 5. Since that time, there was an LGBTQ education campaign to help campus citizens understand the resources and programs in place on our campus to serve LGBTQ students as well as educate the larger campus community about the needs of the LGBTQ student population. Most recent surveys indicated higher scores in LGBTQ Campus Climate Assessment: 4.6 out of 5. 

Report: CFA, Teri Yamada (TIME CERTAIN: 2:20 p.m.): 
Senator Schürer spoke on behalf of Senator Yamada. 

· Bargaining is still taking place, prioritizing the topics of salary and workload. Information on the May Revise is expected to affect future negotiations.

· Members of CFA met with Provost Dowell to address Equity Three, which is an attempt to address inequities within and between ranks. The information is based on faculty salary averages, comparing them to the amount faculty made when they were hired, the salaries of their colleagues, etc. According to our current contract, much of this issue may be addressed directly on our campus. 

· CFA is hosting a speaker on September 25: Benjamin Ginsberg will talk about his book, “Fall of the Faculty: The Rise of the All-Administrative University and why it Matters”. CFA plans to hold reading clubs to encourage a large number of colleagues to read the book in advance of the author’s presentation. CFA will be providing books for the first five faculty members from each college. Email notifications will be sent out with further information.
7. UNFINISHED BUSINESS: 
7.1 Proposal: Policy Revision, Honors for Undergraduate Students
(AS-936-14/CEPC) SECOND READING 

Revisions include non-substantive changes such as formatting. Senator Brazier stated that other changes intend to help identify the various honors available for students and briefly describe their basic requirements. 
Amendments were reviewed by the Academic Senate in sections 1 through 5. These changes were approved. 

A vote for the policy as a whole ensued:

Approved: 50

Opposed: 0

The policy was unanimously approved. 

7.2 Proposal: Policy Revision, Academic Minors
(AS-939-14/CEPC) SECOND READING 
Senator Brazier contextualized that the document changes were based on the recommendations from the Provost’s Task Force on Curricular Reform to reduce the minimum number of units and the provisions of Title Five. 
A vote ensued for item 1.1 of the proposed policy:

Approved: 42

Opposed: 5

This item was approved. 

Section 1.0 as a whole was approved. 

After brief discussions regarding the items in Section 2.0, the section as a whole was approved.
A discussion ensued regarding the minimum lower-division and upper-division units per minor as required by Title Five.
A vote for the policy as a whole ensued:
Approve: 45

Opposed: 5

The policy was approved. 

7.3 Proposal: Policy Consensual Relationships
(AS-940-14/FPPC/EC) SECOND READING (TIME CERTAIN: 3:00 p.m.)

Larisa Hamada, Director of Equity and Diversity; Scott Apel, Associate VP of Human Resources; Blair Miles, Equity and Diversity Specialist; and Nancy Torres, Director of Staff Human Resource Management presented the policy.
Chair O’Connor indicated that the most significant amendment was to expand the coverage of this policy from faculty to include other CSULB related individuals such as graduate student instructors and staff.  

After discussion the title was modified to read: “Consensual Amorous and/or Sexual Relationships between Employees and Students” The title was approved unanimously. 
Chair O’Connor motioned to go into a committee of a whole for 10 minutes to talk about the expansion of the policy beyond faculty. 

AVP Apel indicated that once this policy is approved, the Unions will review the policy for compliance with existing contracts. He also indicated that “disciplinary procedures” are not typically specified in such a policy because contracts and legislation usually dictate the process to be followed if someone acts in violation of the policy. 
Senator Wieland introduced a series of amendments she and Senator Jaffe had drafted, which recommended to include wording that addressed past relationships in addition to current relationships. Just as there are a series of possible benefits that students can accrue if they are presently in a relationship with a person who has some form of institutional authority over them; there may be possible repercussions if the relationship has ended. The series of amendments aimed to protect those who chose to no longer have a relationship with their superior. A discussion followed, identifying possible problems and solutions to a number of hypothetical situations in this regard.
Chair O’Connor requested a straw poll regarding several places in this policy that indicated the larger scope of the policy by addressing it to “faculty and staff”.  
Approved:  48

Opposed: 2

The straw poll to include “faculty, students and staff” was approved. 

A straw poll regarding the inclusion of ex post facto relationships throughout the policy:

Approve: 31

Oppose: 17

The straw poll was approved. 
After the discussion of wording, purpose, and content of sections 1.1 and 1.2, a vote regarding a motion to delete these sections ensued:
Approve: 9
Oppose: 40

This motion did not pass. 

After further discussion, section 1.1 was modified to say “California State University, Long Beach recognizes that there is a power disparity between any individual…” The changes were unanimously approved.

A vote ensued to include “who is or has been” into this sentence.
Approve: 23
Oppose: 22

By voting himself, the Chair of the Academic Senate has the opportunity to either create a tied vote or to break a tie. Chair O’Connor asked the staff personnel representatives for further information regarding possible implications of being inclusive of former relationships before casting the final vote on this issue. Chair O’Connor’s vote created a tie, which necessitates a revote.
A vote to suspend the vote ensued:

Approve: 33

Oppose: 16

A revote will take place in the next Academic Senate meeting. 
7.4 Proposal: Policy Revision, Faculty Contact Hours
(AS-937-14/FPPC) SECOND READING 

While waiting for the guests presenting item 7.3 to arrive for their time certain, Chair O’Connor gave a brief summary of the discussion that had occurred during the previous Senate meeting (cf. minutes from March 6, 2014) when reviewing this Proposal. Senator Fradella made a series of amendments that consolidated information based on the discussion that took place during said Academic Senate meeting.  This Policy and its amendments will be discussed further during the next Academic Senate meeting. 
7.5 Proposal: Policy on Education Abroad and Exchange Agreements 
(AS-935-14/CEPC) SECOND READING 

This item was not addressed during this meeting. It will be discussed at the next meeting.
8. NEW BUSINESS: None
9. ADJOURNMENT
: 4:00 p.m.

